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VASHON PARK DISTRICT BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

MEETING MINUTES 
Ober Park, Conference Room, 7:00 pm 

DATE: Tuesday, January 14, 2020  

 

Commissioners attending: Bob McMahon, Doug Ostrom, Hans Van Dusen, Karen Gardner, Abby Antonelis  

Staff attending: Elaine Ott-Rocheford 

 

ISSUE DISCUSSION AND OUTCOME FOLLOW UP 

Call To Order Bob McMahon called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.    

Public Comment Captain Joe: I wish everyone a happy new year. We have a great year ahead. I have been talking up the 

raffle on my radio show, but I have not picked up on a lot of people doing anything. I know the Park 

District has limitations. I was expecting more from the Senior Center.  

Hans: I am not even aware of it at all. I mean, I am, now that you have reminded me, but in my 

involvement of things on the island, this has not hit my radar.  

Elaine: The Senior Center has actually done a lot. We have it on our website and posted it on FB. 

CJ: Whatever people can do to promote it would be a big help. 

 

Elect Board 
Officers 

Karen: I nominate Hans for Chair. 

Abby: Second. 

Hans: Who all has been chair? 

Bob: Everyone but Abby. 

Hans: Bob, your term has been exceptional, especially in the Dock meeting – your leadership was excellent. 

It would be nice to have a woman. 

Abby: I have too much going on right now. I would prefer not to right now. 

Pass 4-0; Hans abstained 

 

Doug: I nominate Abby for Vice Chair 

Hans: Second 

Pass: 5-0 

 

Abby: I nominate Doug to be secretary 

Hans: Second. What are the responsibilities? 

Abby: You just sign a lot of things. That’s about it. 

Hans: And treasurer? 

Karen: Sue sends the vouchers, and I approve them. 

Pass 5-0 

 

Hans: Chair 

Abby: Vice 

Chair 

Doug: Secretary 

Bob: Treasurer 

Karen: At large 
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Karen: I nominate Bob for treasurer 

Abby: Second 

Pass 5-0 

 

Karen is at large. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

12.10.19 
Minutes; 12.6.19 
– 1.9.20 
Preliminary 
Vouchers; 
November 
Vouchers 

Abby: Motion to accept 

Karen: Second 

Pass 5-0 

Motion to accept 
12.10.19 Minutes; 
12.6.19 – 1.9.20 
Preliminary 
Vouchers; 
November 
Vouchers 
Pass 5-0 

November 

Financial Report 
Elaine: 
Levy – Still awaiting final December number to know if we are over or under 
Admin – ahead $45k 

 Interest income ahead $9k – I simply under-budgeted. 

 Marketing down $5k due to cheaper print costs for the levy postcards. 

 Bank charges are down $7k – I over-budgeted. 

 Computer down $3k. 

 Election fees – ahead $35k. They took April out of our levy monies, and we have not seen November yet. 
This will hit in 2020. 

 Insurance up $11k. Enduris raised rates 10% over last year starting in October + our experience factor: pool 
drain, new van, new mowers, Barbara Lippman 

Maintenance – ahead $60k 

 Revenue - $9k over 

 Payroll taxes – $11k under 

 Benefits – $12k under 

 Mileage - $5k over due to gate attendants 

 Supplies - $5k under 

 Materials - $16k under due to no topdressing 

 Tools - $5k under 
Commons - $2500 over budget 

 Revenue – under $4k 

 Payroll – under $3k 
Programs – ahead $19k 

 Payroll – over $7k, because we did not file for grant reimbursement due to the extension into 2020. We will 
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collect all that end of this year. 

 Carrying $26k into 2020, because most of Eric’s programming made money. 
Pool Summer – ahead $4600 – mostly in supplies 
Pool Winter – over $17k 

 Revenue down $20k; down $15k from 2018 -- $12k in programming, $3k rentals (Seals) – there was a period 
of time they didn’t practice due to weather. 

Bob: There isn’t much family swim. Lots of lap swimmers, but they are the older folks at a lower rate. 

 Wages are right on; down $6k in payroll taxes and benefits (Derek dropped hours) 
Hans: Is Randy doing a good job of sending people home if there isn’t activity? 
Elaine: Yes 

 Lots of odds and ends, but the big items – supplies and utilities – are tight to budget 
Point Robinson - $1700 over budget 

 $20k under in revenue 

 Offset by $8k under in payroll expenses 

 $8k painting extra. Maint ahead 

 $3k under in utilities 
CJ: My family rented both houses in November. It was very successful. They were so impressed that my daughter 
has rented A for her birthday. I mention this, because we should be getting island people in during this slow period. 
It is tough, because we are in competition with other island places. My family is impressed by the condition, 
cleanliness, and purpose. It is a good value for what you get. 
Abby: I can say the same about Fern Cove. We rented it last winter. 
Fern Cove – ahead $11k 

 Revenue down $2 

 Payroll is under by $15k 
RFA/Other – ahead $15k 

 $3300 donation from Hoopsters 

 I completely removed the payment to the Fire District, as we haven’t yet finalized the agreement. To be 
fair, we will be paying the $4400 for 2019 in 2020. 

CIP – ahead $48k due to timing. 

 Still owe $9800 in retainage to the Agren contractor (will pay that in 2020) 

 Removed $4k from the Village Green Entry project 

 Moved $29k of the Ober project to 2020 for permitting, A&E, project start 

 Moved $5k Pt Rob modifications into 2020 
CJ: We need to press down on the Coast Guard, so we don’t need that 4Culture grant. I don’t think we need to get 
their approval for that repair. 
Elaine: Oh, I think we do! And, we want to do all the work with one contractor. I have emailed Beverly many times. 
CJ: I agree, but not at the expense of losing the grant. 
Bob: What is the drop dead date on the grant? 
Elaine: 4Culture is good at letting things slide. But I will remind Beverly again. 
Budgeted reserve was $400k; we will be carrying over $535k into 2020. 
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Agren 

Vandalism 

Elaine: As you can imagine, there are many pieces to this situation. I have had a couple conversations with the 
detective about the investigation. All I can say is it is still ongoing, so I cannot share with you what I know. He is 
anxious to know the cost estimate for the repair, as that will determine the degree of the felony charge.  
Bob: Why can’t you say? 
Elaine: Because he is getting close to filing charges. 
Bob: So there is reason for some optimism. 
Karen: What about offering a reward? 
Elaine: He said that is not a good idea. You have the reward policy in the packet, so we may as well address that. 
Abby: I am not comfortable with this policy. It is not in our mission or vision to be a policing agency. 
Hans: That sounds find. 
Elaine:  Our insurance company, too, is anxious to know the cost estimate, but I have confirmed we are 100% 
covered less a $1,000 deductible. Unless charges are brought and we go after the perpetrator. 
Abby: How does that work? 
Elaine: I believe it goes through the legal process, then insurance goes after a homeowner’s policy. 
Abby: How long will it take? Will our insurance company pay us first? 
Elaine: I assume so. Then they would go after a recovery. 
Karen: Why didn’t the detective want a reward? Wouldn’t that help him? 
Elaine: He said that would complicate things, because he is close. 
Karen: That makes sense. 
Elaine: As far as repairs go, Jason and I are meeting with the contractor, project manager, and engineer on the 22nd 
to determine the best repair option. There are 3 options we are considering, but the primary driver is that the grant 
administrator is requiring it be repaired to the grant’s intent: namely, a smooth, uniform, safe playing surface. No 
volunteers with rakes and grass seed, as has been suggested on Vashonites and King 5 News. 
While the grant administrator is driving the quality output, another concern I have is the displacement of our sport 
teams for use. Both quality and playability asap are priorities. To that end, I have been concerned about the public 
works angle to this and having to rebid the project, but the time it takes to develop the scope of work, bid docs, bid 
process, and contracting could delay everything by a couple months. That puts us into late March. Late March runs 
the risk of sod orders being spoken for, and construction/grass establishment closing the field through the summer. 
And… I’m worried about turf and drainage inconsistencies using another contractor. So I spoke to the MRSC public 
works guru and an attorney whom both felt this qualified as an emergency public works project that justifies me 
using the original contractor without rebidding it. It requires a resolution. See attached resolution #20-1. 
Bob: I move we approve Resolution #20-1 to waive bid requirements due to an emergency repair for Agren. 
Abby: Second. 
Pass 5-0 
Elaine: I need you to suspend the rules, so I can move forward with the contractor asap. 
Karen: Motion to suspend the rules 
Bob: Second. 
Pass 5-0 
Elaine: The question has come up about beefing up our security as a result of this. Security cameras @ $5k and it 
needs wifi; gates $3k - $5k each. 
Karen: Where would we install the cameras? 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Motion to approve 
Resolution #20-1 
to waive bid 
requirements due 
to an emergency 
repair for Agren. 
Pass 5-0  
 
Motion to suspend 
the rules. Pass 5-0 
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Elaine: Agren, VES, Pt Rob, Inspiration Point, Fern Cove – properties that are significant assets. 
Karen: I think it is worthwhile. You don’t cameras that are obvious. 
Elaine: I can approve this as long as there is general agreement. We also need gates at Agren, VES, BARC -- $3k - $5k 
each. This would require a motion. VES is really important. BARC is more cutting down on vandalism. 
Karen: There are so many ways to get into BARC. That might not make sense. 
Abby: It might be smart to just do a chain at BARC to see if that helps. 
Elaine: This would not need a motion of we are just doing Agren and BARC – it is within my purview.  

Tramp Harbor 

Dock 

Elaine:  Our attorney had a discussion with the DNR’s Risk and Legal Affairs manager. I felt there was nothing 
substantive that came from their discussion other than DNR agreeing she and I should meet with them, which they 
feel should happen after the results of the sediment sampling come back. 
Bob, Karen, and I met with Rep Fitzgibbon and Cody on December 18. They did not feel they could do much on the 
THD front other than Joe agreeing to encourage DNR to lighten up on the lease conditions. 
I met with Senator Nguyen on January 9. He did not feel he could anything to help with the lease conditions. Re an 
appropriation, he felt we should reach out to the Hospital District about the $3 million appropriated to them for 
capital that they have not used. He would support transferring all or a portion of that for the THD. I did reach out; 
the HD says they plan to use it. They received a continuum into later years. 
I asked Senator Nguyen about a new appropriation. He said if we wanted to pursue that, we would need to be fully 
ready to move forward with the dock by December, 2020 for a capital request in January 2021. That means lease 
signed, engineering drawings, exact cost, permit in place, etc. For a $2 million ask, we would be wise to fundraise 
minimum $1/2 million. A full-on ask won’t fly. And at that, we are competing against more critical concerns 
statewide like homelessness, affordable housing, etc. He highly doubts we would be awarded. So, how can we 
expect to raise $1/2 million (which we would need for engineering/permitting), when we likely would not be 
awarded? 
Karen: I think the only option we have available is a bond. 
Abby: What if Vashon fundraised to pay for the full thing? How do we as a Park District make that happen? 
Elaine: Sign the lease.  
Hans: There are three parts to this: lease challenges, gooey duck challenges, and money challenges. 
Elaine: Yes, it means a shorter dock. I don’t have the specific footage, but that photo looked to me like shortening 
from 340 feet to 250. 
Abby: Can we find that out from the State? The sense I get from the committee is that they will fundraise. 
Elaine:  At the last meeting Hans asked about timing on an appropriation from the state vs grants. The only grant I 
am aware of is through RCO: ALEA (Aquatic Lands Enhancement Account).  

o Applications Due May 1, 2020. 
o $500,000 for Development 
o 50% match, so our minimum is $500,000 

When we sign the lease, we will have 11 years, so there is no rush to try for this now. It does not cover engineering. 
Karen: With all due respect to the committee, the odds of raising $1 million seems slim to me. I may be wrong. But I 
think we should keep a bond as an option. I don’t want to get into a quagmire that draws us into more and more. 
Bob: Plus, fundraising takes a lot of organizing. A bond either passes or it doesn’t, and it speaks for the community’s 
desires. 
Hans: This is part of our due diligence to put the pieces together for the paths to take. I think Nguyen’s pessimism 
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may just be him. I think there is a ton of state money dedicated to these kinds of projects. I think it is an important 
thing for a senator to advocate for an important project in his jurisdiction, even if it is not his personal priority. 
Might there be some flexibility to put a new dock in that gooey duck bed? 
Elaine: No. I’ll ask, but the lease was specific about not interfering with the gooey duck bed. 
Abby: I am unclear about what is possible. What about pile wrapping? 
Elaine: I will find out. But the deal with the gooey duck bed is that they harvest it and sell it in partnership with a 
tribe to fund the ALEA grant program. That’s what complicates making concessions.  
Hans: But the grant program is a competing public interest relative to the desire for a dock.  
Karen: I have a call into McDermott. 
Hans: Part of that narrative should be that they gave us a dock with a lot of problems. 

Junior Taxing 

District 

Elaine: Back to the meeting with Fitzgibbon/Cody –  
o Defined the problem (as presented on the Challenge sheet). 
o Defined the Loss of services. 
o After seriously digging in to the WA State Property Tax manuals, I came up with 5 potential 

solutions to save us from pro-rationing in 2021 should the HD take over 32 cents. They had 
campaigned thinking 45 cents minimum. (Discussed options). They liked Option 3 and said they 
would consider a bill along this line.  

 Meeting with Nguyen – he agreed that Option 3 held the highest possibility but felt he needed to do some 
homework to ensure its constitutionality and viability. But he said he would support a bill if it passed in the 
House and said he would take it on if Fitz/Cody didn’t. He asked me to check with them the next day. 

 Received confirmation of the bill Friday but felt my proposed option was possible but more complicated than 
yet a 6th possibility. It is actually better. That is the Bill before you.  

o Moves us completely out of the Junior Taxing District and into the 50 cent gap. 
o I have read those tax manuals backward and forward, and very little is said about the 50 cent gap. It 

is the “Remaining levy capacity” within the $10 Constitutional Limit (see bar chart). It is all that is 
left unused by state and local districts plus the 50 cents. The only one affecting Vashon in the 50 
cent gap is EMS. There is currently 97 cents from state at 2019 rates. Currently, in the $5.90 at 2019 
rates, there is 45 cents (without the Hospital District). There is a pecking order in the 50 cent gap, 
and we would still be at the bottom, but the amount available is larger. In 2019, it was $1.71 
(without the Hospital District).  

Karen: Why wouldn’t these higher taxing agencies take more of what they are entitled to? Why is the state only 
taking $2.70 of the $3.60. 
Elaine: It has to be voter approved, and it is budget driven. The budget translates into what the levy rate is. I have 
laid in the rates that I know for 2020 with hospital at 45 cents. If we stay in the Local District $5.90, we will be hit 14 
cents. If HD went to 75 cents, that would leave us with 2 cents. With HD at 75 cents and VPD in the 50 cent gap to a 
level 6, that leaves 74 cents unaccounted for. 
I had all this confirmed by the state staff member, Hazel Gantz, and Matt Sullivan of VISD, and they all said I am 
understanding this correctly and not missing anything.  
Abby: So if we’re in the 50 cent gap, theoretically we could take all that is available if we weren’t limited to 60 cents 
total? 
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Elaine: Theoretically, yes. All the rules that apply to us now will still apply to us in this structure. It does give us the 
option of trying for 60 cents if we wanted to, where in the $5.90 structure, we could never get there. 
Abby: So this will make property taxes go up? 
Elaine: Not by us. We are still only taking 45 cents. We are just drawing from a larger bucket.  
Abby: The HD will raise taxes, because this will free us more space. 
Elaine: No matter what the HD does, it will increase property taxes. That is what the voters approved. This move for 
us does nothing. The state reps are supporting this due to both us and the HD having been approved at 80%. The 
voters are willing to pay more with an HD. The positive thing for the HD is that it frees them up to do what they 
need to do without worrying about how it will affect us and worrying about community backlash as a result. 
Hans: I want it to be on record that today, they committed to 45 cents, and it will hurt us. And if they do any more 
than that, it will hurt us and the 80% of the voters that supported them. I don’t want them to pretend they have a 
blank check. 
Karen: When will this be introduced? 
Elaine: You have to approve us moving forward with this. 
Karen: No doubt things could change once it hits Congress. 
Karen: I move that we support this approach. 
Abby: Second.  
Elaine: I need to get back with the reps tomorrow with your approval, so I need you to suspend the rules.  
CJ: Will this affect only the VPD? 
Elaine: No. It will be statewide. I provided a list of all the P&R Districts in the state – about 34 of them. Interestingly, 
only 3 are of substance like us. Most of the others were really small and supported only one facility, like a pool.  
CJ: My experience with this is on the federal level. It can get attached to a larger package or get submitted as a 
single bill. It can get traded for a piece of legislation somebody else wants. 
Hans: What is our lobbying ally? 
Elaine: Probably the WRPA. And coincidentally, I am joining the WRPA’s legislative team that works directly with the 
lobbyist. 
Hans: That’s what we need. And for them to track the progress. 
Bob: I move to suspend the rules. 
Karen: Second. 
Pass 5 – 0 
Motion: Pass 5 - 0 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Motion to 

approve moving 

forward with the 

House Bill that 

moves us out of 

the JTD and into 

the 50 cent gap. 

Pass 5-0 

 

Motion to 

suspend the 

rules. Pass 5-0 

 

 

 

 

 

King County 

Parks Youth 

Sports 

Grant/Pool 

Grant 

Elaine: At the last Board meeting, we discussed the upcoming King County Youth Sports Grant (KCYS) where the 
letter of intent is due in January and the application due in March. We discussed applying again for another phase of 
the Ober playground – ADA walkways and potentially the restroom with a $20k allocation for additional A&E.  

 We also briefly discussed a new King County pool grant program that is being developed from the King County 
Park’s levy measure that passed this past August. In December, I received more information: 

 In late 2020 or early 2021, they hope/expect to begin the application process  

 For existing facilities, it appears they will consider everything – ADA, accessibility to under-represented 
populations, mechanical, finishes, envelope, etc. There are two options:  

o Up to $100,000 for planning/A&E (Highly unusual! I have never seen a grant for this) – No match 
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o $100,000 - $2,000,000 for construction - 1:1 match required 
An award from the upcoming KCYS grant (no match required) can be used as the matching funds for the pool grant. 
A $300k award now could amount to a $600k total with the pool grant.  Any interest in pursuing this and prioritizing 
it over the Ober Park Phase 2 application?  
 Do know that this could be tricky. A KCYS award will be a two year contract, so we would have to wait a full year 
before we know if the pool grant award comes through. Then we would have one year to do the whole she-bang. 
Doable, but a little crazy and stressful. At least we already have an engineering report that has determined our 
needs.  
 Too, the KCYS grant awards up to $300k, but my experience is they rarely award for the full ask. We would have to 
consider separate components that can be parsed out pretty easily (decking, tile, drains, gutters, pool liner). And if 
the pool grant award did not come through, consider what can be done with the KCYS award alone. We could 
bundle the pool slide replacement in the KCYS grant. 
Bob: What does that do for the Ober project? 
Elaine: Phase 1 is underway. We simply wouldn’t do Phase 2 any time soon. 
Karen: I am reluctant to take anything away from Ober. We are committed to ongoing efforts. 
Elaine: Personally, I agree. I am a little reluctant to open up the pool can of worms. Jason, Derek, Randy and I 
discussed this, and it is really hard to parse out the pool pieces.  
Hans: And what are the risks of not investing in the pool in the next couple years? 
Elaine: The 2016 engineering study stated we should be addressing the pool issues I mentioned in the next 3 years. 
Hans: Are we being responsible, then, to the pool? 
Bob: But you are concerned we will find other things wrong with the pool that will suck up all the money; then we 
would be in more trouble. 
Abby: I think it would be smarter to float a bond for the pool. I have no interest in taking away the momentum for 
Ober. 
Elaine: And the nice thing about Ober is we know exactly what we are getting. 
Karen: A bond for the pool allows the community to vote, which indicates their sense of value for it.  
Hans: What is Phase 2 for Ober? 
Elaine: ADA connectivity sidewalks to the playground, library, park-n-ride, and an improved plaza; paved 

ADA parking; a loop trail with more exercise stations and benches; and a restroom. 
Bob: A bond could open up the same can of worms with the pool. How much would we go for? 
Elaine: We have the cost estimates in the engineering study. 
Bob: There is nothing complicated about the work for the pool. The nice thing about a grant is no increase in 
property taxes. If we got a pool grant and had no matching funds, we would lose the grant without fundraising. 
Elaine: I don’t know the specifics about the pool grant down to that level. The State requires matching funds be in 
place at the time of application. The letter of intent for the $300k grant is due in 2 weeks. 
Hans: I would go for the pool. Ober is important, but I don’t think Phase 2 is necessary at this time. The pool is an 
important resource, and I don’t think a bond would pass. We have an obligation to maintain that resource. 
Abby: I feel a strong obligation to move forward with Ober. If you can’t get to the playground, then all the ADA 
equipment is pointless.  
Hans: So, after Phase 1, you wouldn’t be able to get to the playground? 
Abby: Well you can, but many people have said the parking area is not accessible. And much of the property is 
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grass. I think the value in the project is its entirety.  
Bob: Is this pool grant available every year? 
Elaine: I doubt it. Likely every two years, but I don’t know. The Youth Sport grant comes up every two years. 
Abby: I think it would be smarter to wait for the next cycle and learn more about the pool grant. And get the Seals 
on board to fundraise over the next couple years. 
Bob: Once you put out the letter of intent, that is what it must be used for. 
Abby: Can you put out two letters of intent? 
Elaine: They discourage applying for two projects. 
Hans: What is your inclination, Elaine? 
Elaine: Ober would be a cleaner project. We already have everything we need. The pool is a bit more mysterious. 
Parsing it out could be problematic if we only got one grant and not the other.  
Hans: Do we have a sense the pool is okay for 3 years? 
Elaine: The engineering report advised that we address those items like about now, but at this point, those items 
are doing okay. The lineal drain is questionable. 
Hans: I will support the Ober plan for the grant. 
Bob: I think that is what we should be doing. I would like to know more about the pool and community support for 
matching funds. It would be nice to get the Foundation involved. 
Karen: Our Foundation doesn’t seem to do much of anything.  

 

Capital Project 

Plan 

Tabled for the next meeting. Agenda Item 

Staff Reports 

 Fire District 

Interlocal 

 Sunrise 

Ridge Lease 

Elaine: We are now in compliance with VIFR 
Elaine: No word from Sunrise Ridge 
CJ: I am on the Board as the treasurer, and we did not include that in the budget. It will be interesting to see 

if the community has other interests in using those fields. The Board meets next Monday, so I will be 

interested to see if this comes up. 

Elaine: I told Greg Martin we are always open to consider other possible lease uses.  

 

Other Business Hans: I was thinking about possible e-letter ideas: the raffle, the pool use, lodging rentals. Great winter 

topics! 

Abby: Even saying how much the usage of the pool has gone up with senior use. 

 

Adjourn 

8:30 pm 

Bob: Move to adjourn 

Karen: Second 

Pass 5-0 

 

Minutes by: Elaine Ott-Rocheford 


